INFORMATION MEMORANDUM FOR THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY

THROUGH:
Robert V. Abbey, Director


Bureau of Land Management

FROM:
Mike Nedd, Assistant Director Minerals and Realty Management

SUBJECT:
Proposed Withdrawal, Big Ice Cave, Custer National Forest, Montana

DATE:
September 28, 2010
I.
INTRODUCTION

On behalf of the United States Forest Service (FS), the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) is requesting that the Assistant Secretary for Land and Minerals Management approve a Public Land Order (PLO) that would withdraw 170 acres of National Forest System land from location and entry under the United States mining laws for 20 years to protect the Big Ice Cave, its subterranean water supply, and Federal improvements.  The land will remain open to such other forms of disposition as may by law be made of National Forest System land and to mineral leasing.
II.
BACKGROUND

Protection is needed for this unique geologic and hydrologic formation, its important cultural and recreational values, and for Federal improvements.  The area would be disrupted significantly by mining location or mining activities.  The entrance of the cave opens into a large room in which the floor is heavily laden with ice year-round.  The ice floor is 25 feet thick at the left rear of the cave where a vertical passageway provides access to other chambers below.  The walls of the lower chambers are studded with ice crystals exhibiting high light refraction.  Calcite crystals and fossils of the Mississippian Age are found at various locations throughout the cave.  The improvements at the site consist of a road and parking area, a vault toilet, seven picnic tables and grills, an asphalt trail, and treated wood steps from the parking lot to the viewing platform just inside the cave mouth.  The proposed withdrawal is consistent with the Custer National Forest and National Grasslands Resource Management Plan (USDA, 1986).

III.
POSITION OF INTERESTED PARTIES

The Crow Indian Tribe was contacted and they have no concerns with the proposed withdrawal.  The public was also notified of the proposed withdrawal through Federal Register and newspaper notices.  The draft Environmental Assessment and Finding of No Significant Impact were posted on the FS website, and a letter was sent to planning partners inviting them to view the documents and comment.  All comments received were in support of this proposed withdrawal.
IV.
LEGAL STATUS

There is no litigation associated with this proposed withdrawal.
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